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MS. PADGETT and MR. ALCAREZ:  Close the loop on the comment made by Rick that soil was removed from the University Field Station and was trucked to the west of the Temp. City Hall building… Sherry and Rick to figure out what day that happened (and other details) and get back to DTSC and/or Tetra Tech to figure out where that soil originated and why it's sitting next door.  pg. 20, and pg. 24.  Mr. Alcarez will provide further details for the uncovered dirt level to both Lynn and Barbara at DTSC by the January meeting. pg. 35.

MR. MUNOZ:  To email the list of CAG vacancies to the CAG members.  pg. 33.  (DONE)
PROCEEDINGS:

MS. WALLIS:  My name is Kay Wallis, and I'm very pleased to serve as facilitator for the December meeting of the CAG.  I have two roles primarily tonight:  That is, to keep our meeting on time and on task, and one of the helpful tools that will enable us all to do that is the agenda.  So if you have not already gotten an agenda, they are on that back table.  So please help yourselves.  

We're beginning with an agenda review and process review, and then we're going to go directly into the update from DTSC, and that will be followed, as is usually the case, by Cherokee Simeon Ventures update, and then there will be a joint question and answer session, so that members of the CAG and the audience can ask questions of either CSV or DTSC.  Following that, we'll get an update from our Toxics Committee and then there will be a very brief break.  

After the break, we'll have a short public comment period, and then the last hour of the meeting will primarily be devoted to more internal business of the CAG.  There will be the election of CAG officers for 2008.  Then there will be a couple of committee updates, and then we'll wrap it up with approval of prior meeting minutes, and wrap up with the action items.  

Are there any questions about the agenda or any requests of the agenda from the CAG?  There are just a couple of process points that I would like to review.  For those of you who have not been here for the last couple of meetings, during our discussions and during the Q&A period, question are asked.  And one thing that we have instituted that helps us stay on time is that we've asked our questioners or commenters to limit themselves to about a two‑minute time period, and I have a timer that will help us stay to that.  What happens if when a person has more to say than two minutes or has something to say that perhaps may not be quite on the topic at hand, we have a tool that's actually turned out to be very useful called the "Action Item List," and this is a place where things that run over the two minutes or things that are outside the topic at hand can be recorded and then we decide who's going to follow up on that item and by when.  

So I'll be keeping this as a running list through the meeting and then we'll visit it at the end to make sure that we've captured any items that need additional follow‑up.  So we're talking about a two‑minute time period for questions or comments, and we're talking about the action list for recording items.  We also have these green question slips so that during a speaker's presentation, if a question occurs to you, either as a CAG member or member of the audience, please consider using one of these questions slips, even if you plan to ask your question or make your comment verbally.  It is a nice way to be able to just organize one's thoughts, and then if we get to a situation where we don't have time to respond to all the questions or comments that come up, then it will have been captured on one of these green slips and it will be given to our secretary, a member of the executive committee, who will make sure that an answer or a response is obtained or given to the correct subcommittee or a consultant or whoever's the most appropriate party to respond to the question.  

So these are available at the back table for members of the audience; and CAG members, you should have access to these on each of your tables.  So about two minutes each for comments and questions.  We'll capture other things on the action item list for later follow‑up, and we have the question slips for recording people's questions, either to address right here or to address later.  Those are our major process points, and our next item on the agenda is to go to the DTSC update, which I don't know if we can do.

MS. FOWLER:  Let's go off the list.   

MS. WALLIS:  So Cherokee‑Simeon Ventures, led by Jason Keadjian, has graciously offered to change the order a little bit. 

MR. KEADJIAN:  Sure.

MS. WALLIS:  So we'll welcome him.

MR. KEADJIAN:  Good evening and happy holidays.  I want to sort of start by addressing an action item or a question that had been asked at the last meeting, and I'd indicated that I didn't know the answer so I wanted to make sure that I get back to this group.  So I wanted to make sure that I did that first off.  Thanks to Carolyn for sending me a little prompt about that.  It's nice to have those meetings minutes.  I think the question was asked by Sherry, and Sherry, you had asked whether there had been a request to amend the Knox Cutting ‑‑

MS. PADGETT:  The specific plan.

MR. KEADJIAN:  And I asked ‑‑ 

MS. PADGETT:  Yes.

MR. KEADJIAN:  ‑‑ what the historical or present.  In the past application that was submitted and later withdrawn by Cherokee‑Simeon, there was a contemplated amendment to the Knox Cutting specific plan.  That plan was withdrawn and there has not been any subsequent request to amend the Knox Cutting specific plan.  Obviously, we're all aware that the City is pursuing a general plan update, and I think there's been some discussion about how the area will be handled in the future.  

We have had discussions with the City related to the future land planning process and discussing mechanisms like a new specific plan, you know, amendment to the existing specific plan, but there's been no formal application submitted that we have submitted, and those discussions are preliminary and ongoing.

MS. PADGETT:  Can I ‑‑ 

MR. KEADJIAN:  Yeah.  Sure.

MS. PADGETT:  So when you say there has been discussion about an amendment to the existing plan ‑‑ 

MR. KEADJIAN:  Yeah.  That's not what I said.

MS. PADGETT:  Okay.  Say that again.

MR. KEADJIAN:  We're in the process and have been in the process of discussing mechanisms for pursuing future reuse of this site that could include a new specific plan, an amendment to the specific existing plan, but that would all really be determined by the City and how they would want to proceed, and then the general plan update is also ongoing.  So there's ‑‑ 

MS. PADGETT:  And are you ‑‑ can you describe what uses you proposed when you're discussing what those new amendments might look like?

MR. KEADJIAN:  Yeah.  We haven't really purposed any uses.  What we have said consistently is we have been pursuing this process with you and DTSC and that we expect at the conclusion of this process that we would be able to pursue a reuse of the site, which could include future commercial, retail, residential, recreation, open space uses; but those uses are really going to be driven by and guided by the environmental review process that DTSC is currently conducting.

MS. PADGETT:  And residential as well as some commercial use would be a significant change with regard to the current use plan?

MR. KEADJIAN:  That is correct.  

MS. PADGETT:  That's true.  

MR. KEADJIAN:  I mean, because the existing zoning; that's right.  That's correct. 

MS. PADGETT:  So everything is still on the table.  You want full range of options, including residential and commercial as you're looking at the use of this property? 

MR. KEADJIAN:  Yeah.  We want to look at a full range of options ‑‑ 

MS. PADGETT:  Uh‑huh. 

MR. KEADJIAN:  ‑‑ consistent with where we're at in the process, which is we are conducting an environmental review.  We believe that at the end of that environmental review we'll have the ability to reuse the site.  How we reuse this site, what types of land uses, densities, square footages, types or uses, that has yet to be determined; but that will come as a result of the process that we're all engaged in.  

Our goal today is the same as it's been in years past, which is to make the site clean and safe and suitable for economic reuse.  This area is in a redevelopment zone and, again, our goal is to reuse that site in a way that's beneficial.

MS. PADGETT:  Thank you.

MR. KEADJIAN:  Thank you very much.  And now Michelle King is ‑‑ I don't know.  Barbara walked in.  Michelle King of EKI will give the more technical side of the presentation.  Thank you very much.

MS. KING:  Hi everyone.  I'm Michelle King, K‑I‑N‑G, with Erler & Kalinowski… CSV's, Bayer’s, et.al.’s engineering consultant.  And I'm going to give an update that is fairly consistent with the information that's on the DTSC update, in terms of some of the technical activities that have been going on at the site.  First of all, there's the Southeast Parcel, which I believe everyone is aware is basically east of the marsh area; and DTSC requested that some sampling be performed to characterize that area.  We had to get a crossing agreement, or basically an access agreement, from UPR, which was obtained, I believe, last month, and there's been some working through some insurance issues.  The plan is to actually do the investigation at this point in January.  

With regard to the Habitat Area Two, as it's called, the fresh water lagoons, the data were submitted to DTSC ‑‑ I can't remember if it was in October or November.  I think October.  And we met with the DTSC and their technical team in late November to discuss those data, and basically we've just started the discussions, so there's really not definitive direction at this point with regards to the lagoons.  In Habitat Area One, which is the East Stege Marsh, the salt water marsh, pore water sampling has been submitted previously to the DTSC; and if you recall, the pore water is the water that is between the various sediment particles that are in the marsh, and basically the concentrations that were found in the pore water are generally consistent with background levels.  

I know that the CAG Toxics Committee submitted comments to DTSC on that, and my understanding is that DTSC is in the process of reviewing those comments.  Let's see.  There was also the Removal Action Workplan on Lot One with regard to the PCBs and VOCs, and probably as most of you are aware we had a public comment period for that throughout the month of November.  The comment period ended December 3rd.  Public meeting was held November 15th.  

And so at this point, all the comments are in, and my understanding is that DTSC is in the process of working on the responses to those comments.  I know previously there had been some discussion about a workplan that LFR submitted to investigate some magnetic anomalies that were found in a survey done in the area south by 49th street.  And at this point the workplan was submitted in November, but we have not yet received approval from DTSC to implement the workplan.  

Assuming approval is obtained in the near future, the plan would be to implement that work also in January.  It would likely be coincident with the work on the southeast parcel to just use the same contractor doing the southeast parcel and doing the work by 49th street.  

Then with regard to radiological issues, as many of you are probably aware, there were two separate workplans submitted to DTSC based on the meeting that was held in late October.  One of the workplans addressed collecting groundwater samples, analyzing the groundwater samples for various constituents, and that workplan has been approved by DTSC, and the groundwater sampling has already occurred.  The other workplan is doing a radiological scan, a surface scan across the entire property that can be accessed by foot.  And that scan, or that workplan, my understanding is that was just approved by DTSC.  

And in both cases, these workplans, I think, had some minor revisions based on comments that were received.  And that scan, the gamma scan, as it's called, is likely to also occur in early January.  

With regard to the various documents that have been prepared by CSV, Zeneca, and its team of consultants, we just recently received additional comments from DTSC on the Lot One and Two RI, and those comments are in the process of being responded to.  And for the Lot Three RI, or Remedial Investigation Report, DTSC had requested some additional sampling to be performed, and that sampling was just done last week and into this week for that.  

Lastly, with regard to the risk assessment which was submitted to DTSC in early September, I believe ‑‑ I can't remember exactly.  That was submitted.  We still haven't received formal comments from DTSC on that, but we did have a meeting at the end of November with the CAG's technical consultants and with DTSC primarily to hear some of the CAG's technical consultant's comments on the document.  And at this point we haven't received any formal comments in writing.  That's the extent of the update that I have.  I guess we'll take questions after DTSC, correct? 

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you.  And Ms. Cook, please.

MS. COOK:  Good evening.  I will try not to repeat any of the items that Michelle has covered as part of our update.  Also, one of the things that I am handing out here as an action item that I had a couple of months ago, these deal with comments that both Ms. Padgett and Ms. Graves had provided to DTSC, and we were asked to provide written responses to those.  I am just providing these to you.  I'm not going to go over them other than to say that I have one modification which was clearly very obvious.  

I think in the report it asked that ‑‑ it says that the health, the Rad Assessment Report will be coming out in November.  Obviously, it's not coming out in November, but will be coming out in January.  So that is the only change that I have in that report.  So I'm ‑‑ that's one of the action items that I had historically in the October meeting; and I also had an action item last month that was, that you reminded me of Ms. Graves, dealing with the fact sheets.  

The fact sheets that were associated with that are at least 14 years old, and I'm sorry I don't have them readily.  We're going back in archive boxes trying to track those down.  So I'm hoping that we'll be able to find them and be able to upload them into Environstor and get that information out to you in the next month, probably in the January/February time period.  

Okay.  With regards to the additional activities that are listed on the report here, first, I would like to thank everybody who participated in the review of the Removal Action Workplan associated with the PCB and the VOC area.  Thank you for attending the meeting and providing any of the comments that you have.  The comment period has closed.  We hope to probably finish that report sometime in the January/February time period.  

DTSC is also reviewing the results of the pore water.  I'm not sure if you've covered that.  Sampling that was done in the east marsh area, and we've received the CAG's comments associated with that.  Pore water is water that is found within the marsh sediments.  There will probably be additional sampling required for the pore water to look at seasonal variation.  So that will be looked at as part of our review and assessment of that report.  

DTSC is also reviewing the reports associated with a groundwater pilot study.  The pilot studies were evaluated to evaluate different types of test methods to deal with VOC contamination.  The results of that will probably be folded into a feasibility study report that would be done at a later date.  We also reviewed and approved the Cap Inspection for Lot Three.  The cap is inspected on an annual basis, preferably before the rains start, to ensure that cap is in good condition.  

Lastly, within the activities that have been completed this month, the Department has also received notice from the Richmond Police Department that the weeding activities conducted at the end of South 49th street is completed and meets their requirements.  

For the next 30 days:  I think most of the items on here have already been discussed by Michelle, other than what we're anticipating is the Radiological Historical Site Assessment Report probably will be coming in during the January time period.  And they're hoping to have some of the gamma scan report as well as water testing as part of that information.  

So I'm going to move on to the Harbor Front Site Business Park area because I believe all the other items have been already addressed.  The DTSC has approved the Groundwater Monitoring Well Installation Report as well as the Technical Memorandum for the May 2007.  Both of those reports have been uploaded into the EnviroStore.  And Weiss is preparing a sampling workplan to investigate one of the businesses in there, which is called the Former Pacific Hard Chrome Site.  It had a plating operation, and we have information that shows chromium‑6 exists in the groundwater.  So we're trying to find out whether or not there's any soil that's associated with that; if we do find elevated contaminated soil, we'll probably conduct a removal action to remove that; but if that happens, we'll go through the same type of removal public review processes that we have done on other reports.  

UC Richmond Field Station, we expect, is revising the Current Conditions Report.  We expect that to come in during the January time period.  We also have completed the Time Critical Removal Action in that area.  In regards to that, they haven't quite backfilled the area, because they have a gas meter that has to be replaced by PG&E.  Okay.  There's going to be some soil sampling done on the West Transition Area that will be conducted.  And there will be planting of the native marsh plants that will be occurring beginning the week of December 17th.  And this area has been previously remediated.  

The Bio‑Rad Laboratories:  They have a groundwater pilot study that has been operating.  It ends, that six‑month time period ends, in the month of December.  So we're expecting to receive a report discussing the results of the groundwater pilot study in the January time period, which we'll be reviewing in that point in time.  

Marina Bay.  Associated with that one, is there was a very small public stockpile soil removed that had elevated levels of antimony in it, which is a metal, a metal that exists; and the levels that were there were above hazardous waste limits.  We required that that be removed.  The balance of the soil as to how that's going to be managed or handled will be dependent upon whatever the land use ends up being the limit.  That's something that's going to be evaluated in, I think, the next year or two.  

Marina Bay Area T, we have completed the installation of the six monitoring wells to further characterize the petroleum hydrocarbons in the groundwater.  Work notice was sent out.  So we'll be looking to see what the results are and when we find that, what further action needs to be taking place.  

The Operation and Maintenance Agreement.  DTSC is aware that CAG members, the Richmond Redevelopment Agency and the Mayor have met on this issue.  We have recently just received the modifications to that OM Agreement, and I understand there are still things that are going on with that.  So I cannot give you an update as to when that document will be finalized or when it will be going before the City Council.  I will defer that to the parties that participated in the meeting.  

Historically, while we have the Operation and Maintenance Agreement, it covers basically the roadways and parks that exist in the Marina Bay Area where contamination, primarily petroleum hydrocarbons comprised from gasoline or oils, exist, that area is capped; and on an annual basis, both redevelopment agencies at this point in time and DTSC conduct inspections on that to ensure that the caps are maintained.  

Harbor Way South is not part of Marina Bay Area.  I'm sorry.  It was kind of an amendment under Marina Bay, but Harbor Way South is a project which was part of the former Richmond plating site.  It was closed a long time ago, probably 10, 15 years ago.  We, at that point in time, part of the site ‑‑ we had done some removal at that point in time, but there were areas at depth, in the cap area, that had elevated levels of, I think, of small amounts of solvents.  

What the Department did is, because this was an open site, the department has legal obligations to maintain and observe what's going on at that site.  So while the Department is exploring the option to see whether or not it can do ‑‑ go back at this point in time and do a clean closure of that so we can end our longterm obligation of monitoring that site.  So the site is currently deemed restricted, requiring that the area be capped and not be used for sensitive uses.  So to be able to assess that type of activity, we need to do additional sampling.  So we're looking at doing some additional evaluation of that and see where we need to go and doing that sampling to evaluate our options as to what we can or cannot do on that part of the property.  

Both Stege Property Pistol Range and Blair Landfill, actually, not much is going on with those, both of those projects.  Additional sampling must be done as part of the Removal Action Workplan, and the same is true with Union Pacific Railroad.  The Blair Landfill is looking at the soil gas issues associated with that.  Things have not progressed very much on either one of those sites at this point.  That concludes ‑‑ and I've discussed the fact sheet.  That concludes all of my report, and I think I've caught up on action items, actually.  If I'm not, Ms. Graves, can you please let me know what I'm missing?

MS. GRAVES:  Sure.

MS. COOK:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you, Ms. Cook.  And before we go on to the question‑and‑answer session for the joint presentations that we just heard, I just wanted to make sure that if I recorded this correctly that perhaps there's an action item in these facts sheets that you just mentioned ‑‑ 

MS. COOK:  Uh‑huh.

MS. WALLIS:  ‑‑ will be found and uploaded by ‑‑ didn't you say the January/February time frame?

MS. COOK:  I have to go back.  The fact sheets in those documents are in archive boxes.  So we have to request them back, we have to track them down.  So I'm shooting for January/February time period.  I'll do my best.  

MS. WALLIS:  Okay. 

MS. COOK:  And then they'll be uploaded into our database system called EnviroStor.  

MS. WALLIS:  EnviroStor.  Okay.  I'll put down February, just to be more conservative. 

MS. COOK:  Okay.  No problem.

MS. WALLIS:  February meeting.  Thank you.  So we will open up the question‑and‑answer session, and I see a hand from Dr. Esposito.

DR. ESPOSITO:  I have a question which relates to the issue of ‑‑ the question that I have relates to the magnetometer‑positive site at the Richmond Field Station.  At the previous meeting, I believe Ms. Nakashima mentioned that there was an ongoing discussion of how to investigate further what that magnetometer‑positive indication was because of the alleged buried barrels, and I was wondering where we are with respect to that. 

MS. COOK:  I think that will be an issue that's covered in the current condition report when that comes out.

DR. ESPOSITO:  Okay.  

MS. WALLIS:  Question from Ms. Padgett.

MS. PADGETT:  I have a question for Cherokee and/or DTSC.  I don't care.  Either one can answer.

MS. COOK:  I will wait for the question.

MS. PADGETT:  It has to do with the Cherokee‑Simeon Venture's name and the relationship of the Simeon part of Cherokee‑Simeon where they are in the picture.  I think the CAG would like to know where Simeon is.  I think we've got an idea, but we'd like to hear that and then also where Brooks Street is in the relationship and what role they're playing, how formal it is, are they invested with regard to dollars; just some kind of description of it, and if it's not possible to do that at this meeting, we'd like a written description.

MR. KEADJIAN:  I can address that.  Cherokee‑Simeon Venture LLC, has been and is still today the ownership entity of the property.  Cherokee Investment Partners is one half and Simeon properties, commercial properties, is the other half.  Both partners continue to have ownership in the property.  Beginning, I believe it's been about ten months ago now, Brooks Street was brought in to manage the day‑to‑day project management, if you will, of the project; and has Brownfield experience-- has worked with DTSC in the past on brownfield remediation projects.  It also has development experience.  So that is the relationship.  Does that answer the question? 

MS. PADGETT:  Yes.  So Brooks Street, excuse me, is hired.  They are a hired contractor.  And your relationship, Jason, so that we can ‑‑

MR. KEADJIAN:  I've represented Brooks Street on the communications side going back, you know, many, many years.

MS. PADGETT:  So we have two contractors, that's what I'm trying to discern here.

MR. KEADJIAN:  Yes.

MS. PADGETT:  We have Brooks Street as a contractor.  We have you as a contractor, and then we have Cherokee in the form of Doug Mosteller ‑‑ 

MR. KEADJIAN:  Right. 

MS. PADGETT:  ‑‑ who is usually here, but he's not because of the recent addition to his family.  And the Simeon part of Cherokee‑Simeon generally is not seen anymore. 

MR. KEADJIAN:  Well, you know, Doug, aside from the, you know, recent baby ‑‑ 

MS. PADGETT:  Uh‑huh.

MR. KEADJIAN:  ‑‑ would be here.  However, you know, I think in the future you're probably going to see on the environmental side ‑‑ you know, Michelle King is another contractor, EKI. 

MS. PADGETT:  Yes. 

MR. KEADJIAN:  Her group is very involved.  So Cherokee‑Simeon, the ownership group, is a group, including Dwight Stenseth, that we have ongoing dialogue with the ownership.  The ownership remains very active in the project.  Whether you see Dwight or Doug, you know, I can't speak to that, but they remain, you know, involved. 

MS. PADGETT:  Thank you.   

MS. WALLIS:  Other questions from the CAG?  

MR. BLUM:  Yes.  I have a question.  Is EKI working with LFR or replacing LFR as the environmental consultant for Cherokee?  What's happening there?  

MR. KAMBE:  EKI is the –- I’m Tom Kambe--.  I'm with Brooks Street.  And as stated previously, we are a contractor to ‑‑ or a consultant to Cherokee‑Simeon Ventures.  EKI is our selected, Cherokee selected, and LFR has been there for the past.  So they continued to play a role in the process, more as a sub or under the direction of EKI in our direction at this point in time.

MR. BLUM:  Thank you.

MS. WALLIS:  Additional questions from the CAG, and then I'll open it to the larger audience.  

MR. KAMBE:  Let me add one thing.  I'm sorry.  LFR does still represent Zeneca, just so that's clear. 

MR. BLUM:  Okay.  Thank you.

MS. WALLIS:  Mr. Dotson.

MR. DOTSON:  Just a question.  How do you see the general plan update impacting your planning for future activities based on the sudden outcomes of this process?

MS. COOK:  Can I ask a clarifying question so that I understand your question?  Are you looking at the general plan update as a general plan update, or are you looking at it as its relationship to the investigation and any cleanup that is necessary as part of this property?

MR. DOTSON:  Both. 

MS. COOK:  Both.  Okay.  Let me do my part of it.  I recognize that as part of any remediation, quite often the clean‑up that is decided is based on the end of the land use.  I suspect that this property ‑‑ because there is a general plan update that's going forward and whatever other things that these two gentlemen will discuss ‑‑ that a lot of this is in kind of an interesting turmoil.  

So I think that what the Department views probably will be happening is looking at these properties with a lot of different potential end uses in mind so that we can offer the broadest flexibility to both the property owner as well to the city planning as to what the end use is going to be.  So we recognize that a lot of things are in flux right now, and that that is how we're going to probably approach the evaluation of the risk assessment, the evaluation of what actions, if any ‑‑ what action has to be taken.  

So looking at the Zeneca property as ‑‑ you know, if it ends up being an open space, this is what actions have to be taken.  If it ends up being an industrial, these are the actions that have to be taken.  If it ends up being residential, then these actions have to be taken.  So it's going to be a very large document because the land use of the property is maybe changing due to all the planning activities that are going on.  Okay? 

MR. DOTSON:  Okay.  Thank you. 

MS. COOK:  Now I'll let you discuss it.

MR. KEADJIAN:  Thank you.  I don't have much to add to that except to say, Whitney, that earlier this year we provided a letter to the General Plan Advisory Committee; which I believe you got, being a member of that committee, which essentially laid out the process that we're going through with DTSC and with the CAG.  And at the end of that letter it made an appeal, which was to recognize the work that's being done to investigate, characterize, and remediate the site, and to allow that process to be conducted and therefore provide, you know, maximum flexibility in the general plan, so that at the end of the day when we do know what those potential land uses could be, subject to DTSC approval, the general plan allows the flexibility to be able to implement those land uses.  You know, the general plan process is ongoing.  It has a ways to go.  So we'll continue to follow that process.

MR. DOTSON:  Okay. 

MS. WALLIS:  Additional questions from the CAG?  And we'll open it up to questions from the audience as well.  Mr. Weiner.  

MR. WEINER:  I just have one last question for Barbara. 

MS. COOK:  Uh‑huh.  

MR. WEINER:  You mentioned the cap being in shape for the rainy season.  

MS. COOK:  Uh‑huh.  

MR. WEINER:  And I just have this memory of ‑‑ 

MS. COOK:  Yes.  

MR. WEINER:  ‑‑ may have been even before the CAG was formed.  I thought ‑‑ maybe it was LFR said that it was never intended to be a cap to prevent run‑on, run‑off, and so on.  It was just ‑‑ I don't know that it's paper‑mache, but it was designed to hold stuff in place, but not to prevent the rains from intruding.  So was that ‑‑ do I have the erroneous impression?  Is it more of like a ten to the minus six cap? 

MS. COOK:  No.  It is not.  I mean, the cap is recognized to be a temporary cap as they go through the process of figuring out what the final solution needs to be.  The cap serves a variety of issues; and most caps do this, it eliminates a direct exposure pathway; two, because of how the site usually is graded, and it also wants to eliminate the ability of water ponding on top of it.  You know, it may not prevent water from fully intruding into it, but it's going to significantly reduce the amount that's going to be in there because it's going to divert water into different directions.  So, no, it is not a cap that we would see ‑‑ it is not a final remedy cap.  It has always been envisioned to be a temporary cap.

MS. WALLIS:  Question from Ms. Dodge.

MS. DODGE:  I'm just curious what happens if rain water does get in through the cap.  Why do you want to prevent that from happening or how serious is that when it does occur? 

MS. COOK:  It depends on the amount of rain water.  The amount the ‑‑ what the cap ‑‑ the cinders that exist below this cap area are a byproduct of the generation of sulfuric acid; and the cinders that it comes into contact, could generate an acidic environment, and that's why the lime is there, because the lime works as a buffer to neutralize that.  So it's important to reduce the amount of water so you don't generate a situation where you're developing an acidic environment.  It's not going to hurt if a small amount of water is there, but you don't want a large ‑‑  

MS. DODGE:  Right. 

MS. COOK:  You know, a greater than normal rainy season, you know, 15, 20 inches; that's a lot of water.

MS. DODGE:  Okay.

MS. WALLIS:  Another question or comment, either from the CAG or the audience; and please state your name for the transcriptionist. 

MS. LICHTERMAN:  Joan Lichterman from the University Professional and Technical Employees.  Barbara, how does the ‑‑ excuse me.  I don't know the metric system well.  On one report you talk about newly approved 16 ppm arsenic level, and then in the Richmond Field Station it talks about prior to the removal action, the arsenic was found in surface soils up to 1,300 milligrams per kilogram.  How do those compare?  They're different measures.

MS. LAPIERRE:  1 ‑‑ 

MS. COOK:  1 ppm ‑‑ I'm a little mixed up on this one.  Oh, 1 ppm is usually one milligram per kilogram. 

MS. KING:  It's the same. 

MS. COOK:  It's basically the same.

MS. LICHTERMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

MR. ALCAREZ:  What's acceptable? 

MS. COOK:  I'm sorry?

MR. ALCAREZ:  What's acceptable on that though?  

MS. COOK:  Sixteen.  

MR. ALCAREZ:  Sixteen?  Not twenty‑two?  Sixteen.  

MS. COOK:  You know, what the issue with arsenic is it's naturally occurring.  So you're looking at the variations that exist within the San Francisco Bay Area.  So there are places within San Francisco that 22 is acceptable, and other places is 17.  16 is acceptable.

MS. WALLIS:  Excuse me, Ms. Padgett, I saw Mr. Kim's hand before.  So Mr. Kim and then Ms. Padgett.

MR. KIM:  It's a question regarding it wasn't stated on the DTSC summary, but between last month there was transfer of soil, existing soil, they piled it up in Richmond Field Station.  They dumped it out to ‑‑ I think they brought it up to campus, was it?  It's clean soil that they said they were moving.  I was wondering whether DTSC knew about that sort of transfer?

MS. COOK:  I don't know the answer to that question.  Lynn, do you know about that?  No, I don't know.  I don't know the answer to that question. 

MR. KIM:  So if it is the clean soil, you guys are not ‑‑

MS. COOK:  We are not involved, no. 

MR. KIM:  Okay.

MS. WALLIS:  Ms. Padgett.

MS. PADGETT:  My comments relate to what David said and then the other one about arsenic.  On David's comment, I did forward David's inquiry to Lynn to let DTSC know that soil was being moved over at UC, and at the UC Richmond Field Station on the day that was handled, and my next question about that is, shouldn't DTSC want to know about any activity that's going on at the Field Station with regard to soil movement?

MS. COOK:  Yes, I think we did check into it, where the soil was, but, I mean ‑‑ 

MS. NAKASHIMA:  Wasn't that the ‑‑

MS. PADGETT:  No, I don't know where it was exactly, but I did forward in e‑mail when David alerted us to say that the ‑‑

MR. KIM:  You know, it was a stockpile.  They have a stockpile of soil in a field lot, and it was from that stockpile. 

MS. NAKASHIMA:  Is that the e‑mail you sent to me?  I responded back to you in e‑mail. 

MS. COOK:  David, you had sent Lynn ‑‑ you had sent me an e‑mail and I forwarded it to Lynn.  Is that the same issue?

MR. KIM:  Yeah, I think it was the same.

MS. NAKASHIMA:  I think you got the e‑mail.  Did you get it?

MR. KIM:  I didn't get that one.  Is that something that you knew about it?

MS. NAKASHIMA:  Yeah, we did know about it. 

MS. COOK:  And, David, before we leave, can we make sure we have your right e‑mail so that we can respond ‑‑ forward the note back, please?

MR. KIM:  Sure. 

MS. PADGETT:  So in general, DTSC would want to know about any soil movement going on at the UC Richmond Field Station. 

MS. COOK:  Yes, but it would be fairly ‑‑ you know, if we know that the area is clean, we're not going to stop it because we don't have the authority to stop it. 

MS. PADGETT:  It's not about stopping it ‑‑

MS. COOK:  Right. 

MS. PADGETT:  ‑‑ or not stopping it.  It's about being aware of any activities so that you can determine whether the soil is clean or not. 

MS. COOK:  Yes.  The answer to the question is, "Yes."  

MS. PADGETT:  Then going back to the other point about the arsenic. 

MS. COOK:  Uh‑huh.

MS. PADGETT:  When you say that we have background levels of arsenic, we have some toxicologists here in the room with us, or people who are pretty familiar with levels of arsenic that are acceptable.  When we say that 16 milligrams per kilogram is acceptable, maybe it would be a good idea if we put forward the California Health Levels, the CHHSL levels, and I think they are much lower than say 16 milligrams per kilogram.  So then we say 16 milligrams per kilogram is acceptable, because it's equal to the background, that's not a good level for us to be out consuming. 

MR. ROBINSON:  It's true. 

MS. COOK:  I acknowledge that.  But even in both the federal risk assessment guides and the documents, no one expects anybody to be required to clean up above a background level.  So, you know, I know I ‑‑ 

MS. PADGETT:  And I'm not disputing the need to clean up below background. 

MS. COOK:  Okay. 

MS. PADGETT:  I just want to be sure that the public did not leave with the impression that 16 milligrams per kilogram is necessarily a safe level.  It's just a background. 

MS. COOK:  Typically what we describe it as is the background concentration level has been determined for this property; and, you know, please understand there is major differences in arsenic levels naturally occurring in Northern California versus Southern California versus the foothills.  I mean, it's very, very wide, and it's dependent upon the type of soil as well.

MS. WALLIS:  I saw Mr. Alcarez's hand, Ms. Abbott's hand, and then Ms. LaPierre's hand.  So Mr. Alcarez.  I'll call them in the order that they came up. 

MR. ALCAREZ:  Yes, Sherry, I had a discussion with you a while back and we were talking about the dirt being moved, and so I went out and looked.  It was a date that they gave us.  So the dirt that we're asking about is on the other side of the fence here.  It left Richmond Field Station.  It's over here, if anybody wants to go look at it.  They've got it going through a strainer, and they didn't take any precautions.  They didn't sprinkle it down.  They didn't cover the trucks when they were going down the street, the whole thing. 

MS. WALLIS:  And Ms. Abbott.

MS. ABBOTT:  I just want to know at what point are we going to be able to ask you about your responses to the questions that were provided by Sherry, October 26th, which you gave us in writing and said you didn't want to take this up today. 

MS. COOK:  Yes, because I understand there are a lot of activities tonight.  I just wanted you to have the opportunity to be able to read the document, and we can discuss them next month, if you would like.

MS. ABBOTT:  All right.  

MS. WALLIS:  So Ms. Lapierre, and then I saw a hand from the audience here.

MS. LAPIERRE:  It was just a follow‑up to the arsenic question, and Michelle, correct me if I'm wrong; but in the risk assessment, I believe the risks were calculated.  Baseline was calculated for exposure to arsenic without taking into account the background concentration.  So at least the risk assessment does go through and provide a quantitative estimate of the actual risks associated with arsenic. 

MS. KING:  I wouldn't call it actual risks.

MS. LAPIERRE:  Well, projected hypothetical risks, and then a risk management decision ultimately is to clean up the background; but at least the risk assessment you can get a sense of what other found risks might be. 

MS. PADGETT:  And is that what drove then arsenic to be the ‑‑ 

MS. LAPIERRE:  That's exactly why.  Because the levels are so ‑‑ well, one because the risk base levels are so low and because the levels of the site are so high, arsenic dominates the risk of the site.

MS. PADGETT:  Got it.  Thank you.

MS. WALLIS:  Please identify yourself for the transcriptionist.  

MS. BEGIN:  Claudette Begin.  Union representative for UC Clerical Employees at the Richmond Field Station.  So I'm left in the dark with the exchange of the e‑mail from David and Sherry asking did the DTSC know what was going on with the soil; and so what I heard was that an e‑mail went for a question and there was an answer, but I didn't hear what the substance of the answer was.  So if that could be explained, otherwise it's like "Oh, okay.  We all have to go ask David if he received it, and if he didn't receive it we wait until next month to find out."  So it's a little in the dark for me. 

MS. NAKASHIMA:  The soil that David ‑‑ I'm assuming that was David was talking about ‑‑ 

MS. WALLIS:  I'm sorry.  Please identify yourself.

MS. NAKASHIMA:  I'm sorry.  I'm Lynn Nakashima with DTSC.  The soil that I think David is talking about was soil that was excavated as part of some roadway work that was done, and that it was stockpiled on the property and it was tested, and we were told in advance that this soil was going to be removed from the site and we reviewed the data, and that it showed that the soil was clean and it was taken off site and disposed at a landfill. 

MR. KIM:  And according to UC it was just for that Building 454 soil.

MS. NAKASHIMA:  And the J Way also. 

MR. KIM:  J Way also?

MS. NAKASHIMA:  Yes.

MS. COOK:  So, Mr. Alcarez, I'm not quite sure what soil you were making reference to.

MS. PADGETT:  We'll follow up.

MR. ALCAREZ:  We'll follow it up. 

MS. COOK:  Well, I understand that a UC consultant is here if you would like him to answer these questions.  He's free to answer them.  I know I'm sort of going outside of the protocols of the Q&A.  So I will defer back to you.

MS. WALLIS:  So there's been a suggestion that someone from the audience responds to the issue from UC, and then I saw Mr. Blum's hand, and we are at the end of the agenda of the time for the Q&A.  However, at the pleasure of the group, we can extend the Q&A time.  

(Members nod in agreement.) 

MS. WALLIS:  I see nodding heads, but please ‑‑ 

MR. ROBINSON:  Some at the end.

MR. MUNOZ:  My concern is that we have elections tonight, and I think it's very important that we handle elections tonight so we can take care of business.  So I would like to make sure that we do that, and I know this is important, but I would like to make sure that that happens.  

MS. WALLIS:  So I heard a "So moved," and perhaps what might make it easier is to suggest a time for an additional five minutes is the motion. 

MR. DOTSON:  Five minutes.   

MR. BLUM:  All in favor.

(Members say "Eye" in agreement.)

MR. BLUM:  All opposed.  

(No response.) 

MR. BLUM:  Okay.  There you go.

MS. WALLIS:  So an additional five minutes.  Now, there was the idea that someone from the audience should respond from UC.  And please identify yourself for the transcriptionist.

MR. BRETERSON:  My name is Jason Breterson with Tetra Tech.  I'm the current project manager for UC Berkeley, Richmond Field Stat.  There have been four sources of soil that have been out there in the last six months.  There's the Building 445 project, excavation soils.  There's a Jay Way construction excavation soils.  There's a MRSI pile that came from the Campus, Math, Science, and Research Institute.  And then there's this soil that came out of the Time Critical (“TIKRA”?) Removal Action.  The first three soil piles are all stockpiled in the area that, David, you're talking about.   

MR. KIM:  They're fenced out. 

MR. BRETERSON:  The soil that came out of the arsenic, the Forest Products Lab, was stockpiled in bins in the enclosed area just next to ‑‑ off the transition area in bins, not in piles.  So all that's gone now.  I think there may be some MRSI.  The MRSI soil was sampled and was all clean for backfill, and is used at the Forest Products Lab to backfill some of that.  The Jay Way in the Building 445 soil was all sampled and we hauled it all off to Kettleman, and we have documentation to that.  And then the Time Critical (“TIKRA”?)  soil was sampled and was also hauled off to Kettleman, and we have documentation to that too.  So all the soil is off at Kettleman. 

MR. KIM:  I've got a question to that.  As an employee of the Richmond Field Station we got notified on the day where the truck was moving out.  How early did you guys inform the DTSC?

MR. BRETERSON:  Well, you know, this is hard because the construction oversight, you know, we line up the trucks and then they cancel at the last minute, and then they come.  So we tell Lynn every time we know it's coming.  As soon as we know it's coming, we tell Lynn it's coming, and there's also an e‑mail that goes out; but the second removal that I think you're talking about they were only able to get on e‑mail that morning.  I think that was the case, or was it the day before?  

Generally, as soon as they know it's happening they send out the e‑mail and then they update the Web site, and that's my understanding.  I don't do the updates; and, in fact, I don't schedule the soil disposal, but I can tell you that I meet with these guys three times a week and they're constantly trying to alert people, but they're sometimes at the whim of when the subs come or not, the trucks.  The trucks can cancel that same day that they're supposed to be there, and then they just show up the next day, and it's kind of frustrating but that's just the way the business is. 

MR. KIM:  Do you guys have more clean soils to move out?

MR. BRETERSON:  No.  I think we're done right now. 

MR. KIM:  I see a couple more stockpiles on that field.  What are those?  

MR. BRETERSON:  That's probably the remaining MRSI pile, which is clean.  Everything else that is dirty is gone.  It's all at Kettleman.  There was an idea to move it to the local landfill, and we decided, "No, we're not going to mess with that.  We're just going right to Kettleman."  It's a little more expensive, but it's safer.  

MS. WALLIS:  Ms. Padgett, I see your hand.  Mr. Blum had his hand up earlier. 

MR. BLUM:  Yes, I did.  It's not ‑‑ my comment isn't on this topic.  So, Sherry, if you're speaking to this topic.  Why don't you go ahead. 

MS. PADGETT:  I would like to close the loop on the comment made by Rick that soil left the University Field Station and is now to the west of where we're sitting here tonight, and we will follow up and figure out what day that happened and more details and get back to DTSC and/or Tetra Tech to figure out where that soil originated and why it's sitting next door.  

MS. WALLIS:  So, Mr. Blum, and I saw Dr. Clark's hand earlier, and we're approaching our five‑minute extension.  So just wanted to remind the group. 

MS. COOK:  Thank you. 

MR. BLUM:  Okay.  Off that topic.  This is for Michelle, for EKI, a discussion that we had here that ‑‑ probably before you guys came on to this project.  So I just wanted to inform you that a request was made ‑‑ that when you're doing soil sampling, testing, borings, and whatever and you deliver reports; in the past we've been somewhat frustrated with reports that inundate us with tables of data, but at the expense of graphic representations of the soil ‑‑ sort of an ISO bar kind of representations of concentration.  So if it's possible when reports are being given to ‑‑ as part of that, along with that, to deliver graphic representations of concentrations, it would be very much appreciated because some of us who are not scientists, it makes it a lot easier for us to interpret the data. 

MS. KING:  Eric, I do have a question back to you.  In the RI reports, there was definitely an effort made to post the data on the maps and sometimes contour the data and sometimes for soil typically one does not contour the data.  Was it helpful to see it posted on maps?  Because you can ‑‑

MR. BLUM:  Absolutely. 

MS. KING:  Okay. 

MR. BLUM:  The maps are always helpful and the more contouring there is the better for us because we have to explain this to our constituencies, and people who are not that deeply involved in this can understand a graphic representation better than tables and data.  That's all. 

MS. KING:  And just to follow up, in the risk assessment report in Appendix L, we tried to do a simplified way to represent the data with color dots, representing different concentration levels.  So if you have not looked at those yet, I highly recommend that you do, because hopefully that will help you understand the distribution. 

MR. BLUM:  Well, that effort is much appreciated.  Thank you.

MS. WALLIS:  So I will go to Dr. Clark for his two‑minute question or comment and then ask the group if you want to close the Q&A or extend it for another time period.  Dr. Clark.

DR. CLARK:  I listened to the gentleman that was speaking earlier that said we're considering taking the dirt to the landfill, but decided to take it to Keller Canyon.  First of all, I don't quite understand that, because from what I understand is that Keller Canyon accepts hazardous waste and the landfill here in Richmond does not accept hazardous waste.  So if the dirt was contaminated and was classified as hazardous waste or hazardous material, then you wouldn't have been taking it to the landfill out in north Richmond in the first place because it's not a classified hazardous landfill.

MR. KEADJIAN:  Do you want me to respond to that?

MR. BRETERSON:  Thank you.  I mean, you're right.  That soil is not hazardous and we took it to Keller Canyon and they accepted it as clean cover.  It could have gone to the local landfill, but we chose not to; and it was not shipped as hazardous.  It's not hazardous.  It was accepted as clean cover at Kettleman, if that answers your question. 

MS. WALLIS:  Now, would we all like to close the question‑and‑answer period to move on to the Toxics Committee report or have more Q&A?  And I'm seeing gestures and hands, so that's meaning close.  So that's what we will do.  Our next item on the agenda is the Toxics Committee update and I will hand it over to Dr. Esposito. 

DR. ESPOSITO:  Thank you very much.  Before we get on with other business, I'd like to take the time as we're coming now to the end of 2007 on the part of the CAG and of course the Toxics Committee, to say thank you to Cherokee‑Simeon Ventures for funding our technical support team.  We have representatives here tonight, Dorinda Shipman from Treadwell and Rollo and Adrienne Lapierre from Iris Environmental.  

We also have other members from the team who are not here this evening.  They've made a very important contribution, not only to our work, but I think as a strong colloquy with other professionals engaged by CSV; and I think it has met an all‑around improvement of the quality of the discussions that we have.  

We will shortly hear a report from Dorinda and/or Adrienne.  I don't have the battle plan as of yet, regarding the Removal Action Workplan and some comments regarding the Human Health Risk Assessment.  When Dorinda and/or Adrienne complete that and you've asked the questions of them that you wish, then I will return to this summary report regarding pore water and the radiological issues, my goal being to reserve as much time for further business this evening.  So I'll try to move it along.  So I'll ask that they go ahead. 

MS. LAPIERRE:  Go ahead.

MS. SHIPMAN:  Thanks, Michael.  I'm just going to touch on some of our main point or our comments on the Removal Action Workplan for the Lot 1, PCB VOC area.  We asked that the results of the Historical Radiological Site Assessment be reviewed prior to the RAW going to the implementation phase.  We also asked for some clarification on the coincident chemicals that exceeded clean‑up levels and asked that the location of those exceedences guide the 20 percent confirmation sampling for those compounds and some clarification on how the decisions would be made for conducting additional removal, if it was needed.  

We also asked for some clarification on the soil gas confirmation sampling, how those results would be evaluated and what report those sampling results would appear in.  And one other comment we made was a request that the turnaround time on air sampling conducted in the later part of the excavation, that potentially the turnaround time remain at a shorter turnaround, just in case the excavation goes on longer than anticipated.  So that's just kind of a brief summary of what our main comments were on the RAW, and I'll let Adrienne ‑‑ although Michelle already touched on our recent meeting about the risk assessment, I'll let Adrienne just comment on that.

MS. LAPIERRE:  Yeah, as Michelle said, this is just really a status update of the Risk Assessment and what we did over the course of the last month.  As Michelle said, Dorinda and I met with EKI and DTSC at the end of November and had what we thought was a very productive meeting on a lot of our technical comments on the risk assessment, and our understanding was that we were going to be ‑‑ we made some suggestions for proposed revisions, clarifications, and that EKI was going to go back and talk to Cherokee about those suggestions, and we will be submitting written comments at a yet to‑be‑determined date, and we had talked about ‑‑ although, I think it hasn't yet been decided ‑‑ whether or not it would be useful to do a joint presentation to the CAG at some upcoming time, EKI and us, on the Risk Assessment.  So I think that's still ‑‑ we hadn't circled back with Cherokee on that one so I didn't want to commit to it, but just mention that it's something that we've discussed and we thought might be a useful idea.

DR. ESPOSITO:  That's fine.  Would members of the CAG like to comment or ask questions of our consultants before we move on?  Okay.  I'd like to then mention two items that the Toxics Committee has been involved with.  One has to do with the pore water and sediment analysis and principally of the Toxics Committee group and those of my vice chair, Steve Linsley, so I'm going to paraphrase a good deal of this in thinking about this and the rest of the CAG.  

And our concern about the pore water sampling is that these samples were taken June, June 19th through 20th, mainly there during the drought.  We're in a drought, and the soil samples were rather deficient in water, pore water.  For example, the organochlorine pesticides couldn't be run in any pore water samples, and only pore samples had enough water to analyze for what we thought was the most important compounds, Stauffer/Zeneca proprietary pesticides, which would be the most likely pollutant that could be detected if they had had enough volume to look at.  

To give an example of how pore water was an insufficient quantity in each sample, there was about six‑tenths of a liter, a little bit more than half a quart.  Some of the excavations were so dry that it had to be suspended in de-ionized water to make measurements.  

Now, what we're interested in is what is in pore water.  If there's no water present, adding de-ionized water is telling us what you can bring into solution from the soil, but it does not assess the groundwater which is not there; and the difficulty with dry soil is that it becomes impacted by inflow of sea water, Bay sea water, which is not ground water.  So what we're suggesting and was already referred to by Barbara Cook is that other samples need to be taken during the rainy season ‑‑ not during a storm, obviously ‑‑ and seasonally, in order to get a better estimate of what is truly in the pore water.  

Now, I'm just going to mention very briefly some issues regarding ongoing radiological studies and these have been referred to, and we have had public comment about it.  Just to note that I think this is one of the outcomes of having a technical support group, and that is we have had a very useful conversation regarding the radiological evaluation of the Zeneca‑Stauffer site, which has resulted in the fact that we are now in the middle of a Historical Site Assessment, Gamma surveys, analyzing groundwater, and basically I think we will have information which will be instructive and predictive information which we did not have in the past, regarding the radiological status of the site.  

What remains, however, is that we do not have information of the same quality regarding the Harbor Front Tract and regarding the Richmond Field Station, and we should not lose sight of those facts, despite the fact we're making progress at Zeneca‑Stauffer Lots 1,2, and 3.  Those other issues still remain.  So now, I'll open this to questions or comments. 

MS. WALLIS:  And this concludes the Toxics Committee report.  Thank you, Dr. Esposito.  It is indeed five minutes before break time.  So we will take our five‑minute break and resume the meeting at 7:50.  Please help yourself to refreshments.  We thank Brooks Street and Carolyn Graves and an anonymous donor for the refreshments.

(Short break taken.)   

MS. WALLIS:  Before we move into the scheduled public comment period, I do want to make sure that I captured correctly two action items which seemed to arise from the last conversation, and that is one about getting details ‑‑ actually the conversation before the Toxics Committee ‑‑ but getting details about some uncovered dirt removal to DTSC.  I want to put names to that.  So Ms. Padgett and Mr. Alcarez ‑‑ nodding heads?  Or who would be the person to get those details?

DR. ESPOSITO:  I guess it's you and Sherry? 

MR. ALCAREZ:  I'll get the details.  

MS. WALLIS:  Okay.  And is there a time frame that you want to assign to this?

MR. ALCAREZ:  Well, it's a busy season.  So before the next meeting I will have some information on this.  

MS. WALLIS:  So by the January meeting?

MR. ALCAREZ:  Yeah.  

MS. WALLIS:  And those go to... Is it Ms. Cook at DTSC or is there another recipient of those details?

MS. COOK:  Either Lynn or to myself.  Maybe I should say both.  

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you.  And then there was a request by Mr. Blum, I believe, to one of the Cherokee‑Simeon consultants.  Excuse me. 

MS. KING:  I think it was a general request and not a specific action item.

MR. BLUM:  That's correct.  She's aware of it, and I just wanted to let you know that we appreciate that.  

MS. WALLIS:  Okay.  It will also be reflected in the minutes then.  So we won't worry about captioning it as an action item.  Thank you for clarifying that.  We are at the time for the public comment period.  So we have ten minutes allocated for that.  Please, any questions or comments for the CAG or for any of the participants from the audience?  

MR. BLUM:  We are on schedule.  We're not going to move on until somebody comments.  

MS. WALLIS:  I just wanted to create a space where if a question or comment is still fermenting, then it can get out.  Please, identify yourself for the transcript.

MR. KILKENNY:  My name is Paul Kilkenny.  I'm a Richmond resident, and my comment is that on the general plan update and the parties involved and the City process in regards to this site and the information being ‑‑ not the lack of information.  I guess, it's no information given to the parties that are going to make this decision about the toxicity of the site, and the kind of general dismissal of those decision parties about, "Well, the state is taking care of it," or "The developer is taking care of it," and that's what got us into this problem the first time, is that there was sort of a laissez‑faire way that departments in the City handled this.  So my comment is that, again, those that are going to be making decisions are totally in the dark and never show up here.  I've never seen, except for the mayor, and it's a very concern because those decision‑makers are in the dark.

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you.  Did I see any other hands wanting to make a comment or ask a question?  Okay.  Ms. Padgett.

MS. PADGETT:  I have a general comment.  It relates to a face we have not seen here at the CAG, and by a face I mean a representative from Zeneca.  We have responsible parties for the Cherokee site.  The named responsible parties are Cherokee‑Simeon Ventures, Zeneca Inc., Bayer CropScience.  Those three responsible parties have been named by DTSC in the clean‑up orders and multiple orders, and we have only seen one responsible party present at our CAG meetings, and we have only had discussions with one responsible party and that is Cherokee‑Simeon Ventures.  

The comment that I would like to make is that I think it's time we see Zeneca.  Now, we have not seen Zeneca to date.  Where are they?  And I would just like to put it out there for all of us to be thinking about ways to either make contact with them or get them to come to the table and be present.  Part of where I'm going with this is that Cherokee has done a good job in stepping up to support our need of technical expertise, and we have not heard from Zeneca in all of this activity, and they are a responsible party.  So I'd just like to let that be where it is for now.  

MS. WALLIS:  A comment from Dr. Esposito.

DR. ESPOSITO:  I would just like to follow up with Sherry's comment in saying that I think that it's obvious from the flow of work that we have seen that we are going to require more consultant hours than we have had in the past.  We are very appreciative of all the help we've had, but I think it's now time for other responsible parties to step up to the plate and be thinking about contributing to this effort.  Thank you.

MS. WALLIS:  Any additional questions or comments before we move to the next item, which is election of officers?  All right.  Under that item, elections of CAG officers for 2008, Mr. Munoz and Mr. Schwab. 

MR. MUNOZ:  Well, the process that we'll be following tonight is that I will hand out a ballot to each of the CAG members.  At the bottom of the ballot there is a tear‑off portion that I would like for you to tear off and hold onto just in case there are any questions or concerns that people might have after the votes are tallied.  There are names already on the ballot. However anyone may be nominated or may nominate themselves tonight.  So how this works, the names on the ballot so far are the people that were nominated to date and that doesn't mean that other people can't be nominated.  So please do keep that in mind.  Let me hand this out in a minute; and before you vote, hold on to them and I'll let you know when to vote, please.  

MS. WALLIS:  Excuse me for interrupting, Mr. Munoz.  I just want to tell you for the sake of the audience who are not receiving ballots, that these are the names that currently appear on the ballots that the CAG is considering.  So that's just an FYI.  

MR. MUNOZ:  Who will be doing us the favor of tallying the ballots tonight, is Diane, and I hope that's okay with the CAG.  Let me just go over briefly what the duties of the CAG members are for the executive committee.  

As you know of last year, we have worked to clarify further and further bylaws and specifically as they relate to the Executive Eommittee.  The Executive Committee is charged with meeting between meetings, setting the agenda, planning for the group, and also making any decisions that may be necessary during those in‑between periods during the month.  

The duties of the chairperson:  One is to facilitate the meetings of the CAG.  Currently we have Kay ‑‑ and if for any reason, funding, or she decided to move on, it will be the job of the chairperson to facilitate the CAG meetings ‑‑ to ensure that the meetings stay on course and within the agenda so that we can state and reach our goals; and also, obviously, that we are true to our mission, to convene and to participate and be the lead on the Executive Committee meetings, which again take place in between meetings of the full CAG, and also ensure that all voices are heard at our CAG meetings.  From time to time, you've noticed that ‑‑ not that I'm just referring to this group, but overall ‑‑ there may be people that are shy and so on.  

So given that we have representation from all of the different communities, I think that's a part of the responsibility of the Chair to make sure that everyone is having their voice heard.  The Vice Chair's roles or responsibilities to act as Chair when the Chair is not available, provide support to the Chair, and generally in the nonprofit world the Vice Chairman is seen as a person that is being trained or groomed to be able to take on the Chairmanship should the Chair step down later on.  

The secretary shall be responsible for keeping records of the CAG actions, including overseeing the taking of minutes at the CAG meetings, sending out announcements, and distributing copies of the minutes and the agenda to each CAG member, and ensuring that the CAG records are maintained.  And this is what Carolyn has been doing and doing a wonderful job at it.  So thank you.  

One position that is new this year is the Member at Large.  We have the Chair, Vice Chair, Secretary, the Member at Large, and also the Toxics Committee.  The Member at Large position was added to ensure that if there is a vote needed in between meetings and there is a time when we actually have five people that can vote and thereby preventing a tie; and, obviously, also provide you more support to the Executive Committee.  The Toxics Committee Chairman is not on your ballot because that is Dr. Esposito, and that position is elected by the members of the Toxics Committee.  So the Toxics Committee will hold their own election at one of their meetings and then report to the CAG in January as to who the chairman will be.  Any questions so far?  We're okay? 

DR. CLARK:  So is the Toxics Committee person part of the Executive Committee? 

MR. MUNOZ:  Yes, they are.  Yes.  The Toxics Committee Chairperson is a member of the Executive Committee, but that person is elected by the Committee itself, not by the CAG as a whole.  Any other questions, comments? 

MR. BLUM:  Yes.  We haven't had a campaign season, you know.  We had nominations, but ‑‑ 

MR. DURAN:  We didn't have a debate either.  

MR. BLUM:  When do we get to make speeches about each other? 

MR. MUNOZ:  I'm about to get there.  Give me a minute. 

MR. BLUM:  Okay. 

MR. MUNOZ:  So I want to just give you sort of an overview briefly of what the expectations are so that we're all on the same page.  At this point, I would like to first ask for any other nominations.  Once we have all of the nominations and people agree to accept those nominations, then we'll ask all those who have been nominated to please limit their comments to two minutes for why they would like to be in that position and so on and so on.  Any other nominations from the floor?  For Chair, we have Eric Blum and Joe Robinson nominated at this point.  Any additional nominations or volunteers?

DR. CLARK:  Just a comment to the CAG that the people who are nominated, if they could raise their hands so we can see who they are.   

MR. MUNOZ:  Eric and Joe.  Any other nominations for Chair?  No.  Okay.  For Vice Chair, Eric Blum, Whitney Dotson, and myself.  Any other additional nominations for Vice Chair?  Okay.  For secretary, Carolyn Graves.  Any other additional nominations, volunteers?  Okay.

MS. MORRIS:  We wish, huh?

MR. MUNOZ:  Member at Large, which is a new position. 

MS. ABBOTT:  Let me just clarify, that is just one position; is that correct? 

MR. MUNOZ:  Correct.  For the Member at Large, Sherry Padgett and myself.  Any additional volunteers, nominations?  None?  Okay.  So let's go ahead and start with comments from the candidates, Mr. Blum. 

MR. BLUM:  I would like to say that Joe Robinson would make a fantastic president of this organization, Vice Chair.  I'm sorry.  I think Joe would be fantastic.  He's level‑headed and calm. 

MR. ROBINSON:  However ‑‑ 

MR. BLUM:  Always shows reason at the right moments, and I just think he's fabulous.

MR. ALCAREZ:  Excellent speech.  

MR. DURAN:  Any comments, Mr. Robinson? 

MS. MORRIS:  That's your campaign speech? 

MR. ROBINSON:  Thank you for that introduction.

MR. BLUM:  Yes.

MR. ROBINSON:  And thank you, Whitney, for being Chairman during a time when we were in formation, and we really were defining ourselves.  I think we've made a lot of progress and probably the biggest progress is in the back of the room, Kay Wallis, as facilitator.  She's made a big change with us, and we want to continue that progress and build on it, obviously.  

The biggest hurdles will be, and we've already heard it tonight, building representation; building the CAG, solidifying it, figuring out the budget and the workload details and the MOA, which was talked about, and then getting on with the work at hand.  Mr. Kilkenny talked earlier in his comment about bringing decision‑makers into the room and having them be heard and have the opportunity for asking them questions; and the other one is Zeneca, and I think we're ready for that at this point, and I think we've made that kind of progress.  So with that, I'll simply say, Mr. Blum would make a great chairman.  Thank you.

MS. MORRIS:  Are the presidential nominees listening to all of this so they can do something like it?

MR. MUNOZ:  So you guys have heard from both Chair, Vice Chair, Eric, would you like to... 

MR. BLUM:  You know, the field is full.  I'd actually like to withdraw my name from that category.  Thank you.  

MR. MUNOZ:  From Vice Chair?

MR. BLUM:  Yes. 

MR. MUNOZ:  Okay.  So Mr. Blum is removing his name from Vice Chair.  Mr. Dotson, for Vice Chair.

MR. DOTSON:  Well, I will do whatever I can to support whoever becomes the Chair and to provide some continuity to the process, but also represent the historic Sea Port Community.

MR. ROBINSON:  Uh‑huh.  

MR. MUNOZ:  I get to speak again.  I'm Pablo Munoz.  I guess I see my role in the CAG as being a community member, regardless of whether I'm in any of the executive positions or not, because I think this is very important for the community as a whole.  And again, I'm also very thankful that we have gone as far as we have and work as hard as we have to get to where we are today, and I think we have plenty more work ahead of us, but I think as long as we keep sort of pulling each other forward and pushing each other forward, we'll be fine.  Secretary, Ms. Graves.  Would you like to give a speech?

MS. GRAVES:  Okay.  Since no one else is volunteering, I guess we know what's going to happen. 

MR. MUNOZ:  Okay.  Member at Large, Ms. Padgett.

MS. PADGETT:  As Member at Large, I would continue to do a lot of the work that I'm already doing.  I would continue to represent the community and the CAG as a member of the Executive Committee, and provide my viewpoints in a pretty straightforward way as I have done for the last two and‑a‑half years.  So I would ‑‑ in addition to that, one of the things that I think the Member at Large ought to be doing is going out to various neighborhood council meetings for those neighborhoods who are not hearing from CAG representatives, to go to each neighborhood council meeting at least once a year, if not twice a year, to give them an update on our current events so that the seven neighborhood councils that surround the site of the UC Richmond Field Station and the Zeneca‑Cherokee site and perhaps some of the other neighborhood councils that surround the Richmond southeast shoreline should be hearing from a member of the Richmond Southeast Shoreline Community Advisory Group on our current agenda; and that's something that I would want to be taking on if I were a nominated Member at Large for the next year.

MR. MUNOZ:  Okay.  So go ahead and take a few minutes to complete your ballots.  You may fold them.  Please, remember to remove the tab at the bottom and then hold onto it, and then Carolyn will be collecting them and, again, Diane will be doing us a big favor by tallying them for us.  Okay.  We're going to continue with the meeting while the ballots are being counted, and then we'll return back to the results once they've been tallied.  If that's okay?  Thank you all. 

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you.  While those results are being tabulated and will be reported on in a few minutes, the next item on the agenda is committee updates, and the two committees that we are scheduled to hear from are the Nominations Committee, specifically around Member Recruitment and the Executive Committee.  So Mr. Munoz, would you like to do that first or Ms. Padgett for the Executive Committee.  Ms. Padgett.

MS. PADGETT:  On the Executive Committee.  The Executive Committee asked me to report on a meeting we had prior to the last CAG meeting when Loni Hancock came to visit us and talk to us about the success of the assembly bill.  We made arrangements to meet with her prior to the CAG meeting commencing.  We met over here in the Shimada Room, and the door was closed.  There were a few members of the CAG that wondered what had been discussed, and so I'd like to share with you that we talked to Loni about how great it has been that we have had paid technical support during the last seven months and how much we appreciated her support in making that happen to the degree that she did, and that we look forward to her continuing support in that endeavor, and we also talked to her about her successes in moving legislation forward and asked what we could be doing in supporting her going forward with other activities.  We also talked about the layout of the room and the things that she was going to be talking to the community about, and how she was going to go through it.  She then thanked us for our support in her legislative activities, and it was kind of a handshaking time; and, Michael, you were there.  Was that about the summary of it? 

DR. ESPOSITO:  Yeah.  That was about the summary of it.

MS. PADGETT:  Yeah.  It took a little while to go through all of that and she thanked us for our support.  There is another committee update that I'd like to go into.  

The Technology Subcommittee has not had a chance to meet.  We have had an inquiry from Cherokee about the status of the computers, and I have had a conversation this evening with Whitney about the laptop that Ethel had, and he will be looking into that, and we have something that we're going to be doing in that regard.  And we have not heard from JoAnn Tillman.  We have made multiple calls to her phone number and have left voice messages, and we have not heard back from her on her status or interest in remaining a member of the community advisory group and what the status is of the computer that we loaned to her.  

As you all may remember, I dropped a computer off at her home in April of 2007, and since that date we have not heard from her on the status of either the computer or her work with the community advisory group.  So I think it's pretty important that we try to close that loop, and if there is any member of the CAG who has an idea of how we can either get the computer back or find out her status, I think it would be great.

MR. DOTSON:  She called me this afternoon to let me know that she was not going to be at the meeting and apparently she's been ill, and hopefully she said she could be at the next meeting.  I didn't have any discussion with her about the computer.

MS. PADGETT:  Thanks.

MS. WALLIS:  So if that concludes the report of the Executive and the Technology Committee, then Mr. Munoz, the Nominations Committee report. 

MR. MUNOZ:  So today we have only received two applications.  I I was hoping to receive more, but unfortunately that hasn't happened.  So if you know of anyone that would be interested, please let them know and invite them.  The two people that currently have submitted applications, our plan is to interview them sometime in January and hopefully be able to bring them on board soon after.  

Two letters, as discussed at the previous meeting, were sent out to members that had an excessive number of absences.  One was JoAnn Tillman, who is not here tonight.  She was asked to please attend the meeting and let us know whether she would like to recommit to participating in the CAG, given that she has missed ‑‑ this will be three meetings out of the last 12; meaning that she has only attended three meetings this year; that we would like to be able for her to come back, but be an active member and participate, or let us know if she would like to resign.  

We haven't ‑‑ well, we just received information from Whitney, and I think that it's obviously up to the CAG to go ahead and wait until January, if the committee does so desire.  Our bylaws state that a CAG member may be terminated from CAG due to an excessive number of absences, and that number of absences considered to be excessive would be more than four.  This is obviously more than twice that number.  

My concern about this is that we all have tasks of representing the different communities that we are here representing.  I represent Marina Bay, and I have a duty not just to myself, but to everyone in Marina Bay that I represent.  I cannot represent them if I am not here.  So it's not just the duty of myself to represent Marina Bay, but also the CAG’s duty to make certain that Marina Bay has a voice on the CAG.  

So I would like the CAG to please think about this and discuss it and determine which way to go; waiting and waiting and hoping is not always the right answer.  Absences of members do go against our ability to get a quorum.  So if people do then get sick, then that obviously can affect our ability to conduct our business.  So this is obviously something serious to be considered.  I will open it for discussion.  If anyone has comments, but these are my thoughts on this.

DR. CLARK:  No, you are absolutely correct.  The membership requirement is necessary.  I know people get busy or sick or for whatever reason, but what I would suggest is that the bylaws say four meetings, I would suggest that we start out at a third meeting that we send the person a letter, rather than going over the limit and then trying to notify people.

MR. BLUM:  I would recommend that in this instance that we let January tell the tale.  If she says she wants to come back, then I'd love to see her here in January; and if she's not here in January, then we go forward from there and take that as a "No" answer as far as her interest is concerned.

MS. DODGE:  Pablo, I wonder if you could remind us how many openings we have and from what neighborhoods.  

MR. MUNOZ:  I was hoping you weren't going to ask that question.  I left my folder on my desk. 

MS. DODGE:  Okay. 

MR. MUNOZ:  So I do apologize, but we do have about five vacancies right now.  

MS. DODGE:  Could you e‑mail us that information?

MR. MUNOZ:  Yes.  I will do that.

MS. DODGE:  That would help us know where to look.

MS. GRAVES:  If it's okay, Henry, I just want to mention that we have tried to contact JoAnn by all of the phone numbers that we've ever had for her.  We mailed to her address that she had given to us for contacting her.  That letter was returned.  We then tried to mail to a physical address that we had been given by an additional person, other than JoAnn herself, and she is still not here.  So we have really tried to get ahold of her. 

MR. MUNOZ:  And it has been months, but we have ‑‑

DR. CLARK:  And just one other point in regard to the letter that went out.  You know, I think that the letter was a good letter, actually.  It seemed to me that it was respectful, and so I think that's a good thing.

MR. MUNOZ:  So it looks like what the CAG's desire is to wait until January, correct, and then take it from there?  Okay.  Thank you.   

MS. WALLIS:  And that concludes the Nominations report, and Ms. Graves has some results to share with the group. 

MS. GRAVES:  Okay.  I guess, that's me.  Diane was very helpful and helped with the tally.  So, Pablo, did you want to announce these or do you want me to announce these?

MR. MUNOZ:  No, go ahead.  I don't want to get up again. 

MS. GRAVES:  Okay.  I was not here for the last time around.  So I'll just announce the position and...okay.  

So for Chair, the majority votes went to Joe Robinson.  

MR. LINSLEY:  Nice speech, Eric.  

MS. GRAVES:  For Vice Chair, the majority votes went to Whitney Dotson.  Secretary went to ‑‑ well ‑‑ 

(Group claps.) 

MS. GRAVES:  Member at Large, majority of votes went to Sherry.  So, thank you. 

MS. MORRIS:  You should thank your campaign manager.  

MR. ROBINSON:  I should.  Yes, he's not on salary.  So ‑‑

MR. BLUM:  You owe me.

MS. WALLIS:  To do a quick time check, it is just about 8:30, almost.  We are ahead of schedule and ‑‑ 

MR. DURAN:  Let's keep rolling.  

MS. WALLIS:  ‑‑ we just have the last item left, wrap‑up and approving the minutes.  Ms. Graves, are you ready to move on with the minutes, because I can review the action items if you need a second.  

MS. GRAVES:  Sure.  Thanks.  

MS. WALLIS:  So far this evening, we have captured two action items, and I just wanted to make sure that there were no other ones that slipped by.  I reviewed them before; but just in brief, DTSC is going to hopefully find and upload by the February meeting ‑‑ that's the estimate ‑‑ and that's Barbara Cook in charge of that upload to the EnviroStor the fact sheets that she mentioned are archived somewhere.  So that's what's going to happen with that, and then Mr. Alcarez will provide further details for the uncovered dirt level to both Lynn and Barbara at DTSC by the January meeting.

Okay.  And a request was made at the last meeting that, even though these are part of the minutes, and the action items are shared with the Executive Committee as part of my own summary, we are also sending a copy of that to Cherokee‑Simeon and to the DTSC representatives as well.  So you don't have to wait for the minutes or dig through them.  Hopefully that happened last time as one of the action items.  So that's it for the action items.  I will announce, before we get to the approval of the minutes, that the next CAG meeting is scheduled for Thursday, January 10th, and as far as I know, it will also be in this same location.  Please, Dr. Esposito.

DR. ESPOSITO:  I'd just like to announce that the next Toxics Committee meeting is going to be next Thursday, the 20th.  It will be in the Shimada room and we would be delighted to have more people attending that meeting; and it gives us an opportunity to discuss the details, some of the Toxic issues that I think, especially members of the general public would like to have a little bit more information on what's a PCB, what's a VOC, what is a COC, what's a roll‑out, when do you know whether it's done, et cetera.

MS. ABBOTT:  What time?  

DR. ESPOSITO:  It is 7 p.m. on Thursday the 20th.  Thursday the 20th of December in the Shimada Room.

MR. ROBINSON:  The Shimada room right there. 

DR. ESPOSITO:  Yes.

MS. WALLIS:  Ms. Graves. 

MS. GRAVES:  Okay.  So the last item, for me anyway is, if we could, approve the minutes from the November meeting. 

MR. SCHWAB:  So moved. 

MS. GRAVES:  Okay.  Any objections? 

MR. SCHWAB:  None whatsoever. 

MS. GRAVES:  Motion passes for minutes approved.  Thank you.  

MS. WALLIS:  And I just ‑‑ 

MR. DURAN:  One more announcement.  

MS. WALLIS:  Please, Mr. Duran and then one more announcement about the ‑‑

MR. DURAN:  There was a question earlier regarding the monitoring agreement between DTSC, the City, and the agency.  We're deciding when to take that forward to the City Council and the agency board.  It won't be at least until January.  We've currently got it scheduled and we're going by ‑‑ in terms of process, anything that relates to Toxics, we're going to be taking through the Public Safety Committee.  The next meeting then is next Thursday the 20th, and this item may or may not be on that agenda.  I don't know yet, and that's a more informal discussion.  You know, there's no binding vote there.  So that ‑‑ 

MR. BLUM:  Who is the Public Safety Committee?

MR. DURAN:  The Public Safety Committee is a subcommittee of the City Council, consists of the Chair, members Marquez,  Bates, Thurman, and Sandu.  

MR. ROBINSON:  What time is that meeting?

MR. DURAN:  I'm not sure.  I think it's at 9 o'clock in the morning, and I'm not sure if we're going there this time with that, or if we're going to wait until January or what, but I just wanted to give you a heads up that it may be on the agenda.  That won't be determined until tomorrow, but I do have the e‑mail list so I can advise if that's going to be on or not.  

MR. BLUM:  That would be great. 

MS. ABBOTT:  Steve, they would make some recommendation to the full council; is that correct?

MR. DURAN:  Well, sometimes they do and sometimes they don't.  In this case, we just want to update them with where we are with it, and so they would generally ‑‑ depending on the item, they would make a recommendation for approval or just refer it to the council.  Yes, Sherry.

MS. PADGETT:  Can the public attend?

MR. DURAN:  Oh, yes.  It's open to the public.  It's here, and if you go on the Web site ‑‑ that will be on the green sheet, and I think the agendas are on the Web site too, but it probably won't be up until, like, Monday. 

MS. PADGETT:  In this room?

MR. DURAN:  It is in this room, yeah; but I will e‑mail the group e‑mail when I know, if it's going to be on next week or not.  

MS. WALLIS:  Thank you, Mr. Duran. 

MR. ROBINSON:  I have one question for him.  What's the format for that meeting?  You say it's informal, but will there be a presentation and question and answer period or do you just basically attend it and listen?

MR. DURAN:  It's ‑‑ they set up the dias and samplings and reports and then they ask questions.  

MR. ROBINSON:  Okay. 

MR. DURAN:  And the public may comment and so forth too.  It's sort of like a mini City Council meeting except there's no vote.  They have no authority to pass.  All they can do is recommend to the City Council and Agency Board and so forth.  So sometimes it's less formal.  Sometimes we bring something to them that we're going to take directly to the Council in its form.  Sometimes we just bring something to them for discussion and feedback and go do more work before we go to the other body.  Sherry? 

MS. PADGETT:  Is it on KCRT?

MR. DURAN:  I'm not sure.

MS. PADGETT:  Okay.  Thanks.  

MS. WALLIS:  Any other final announcements, questions, or comments; and if there are not, at the pleasure of the Chair we will ‑‑ 

MR. BLUM:  Yes.

MR. DOTSON:  Go ahead, Eric. 

MR. BLUM:  I want to wish everybody a happy holiday season and thank everybody for their hard work all year long.  You know, it's been another good year and we got a lot done, and thank Cherokee‑Simeon and all the people that are on that side for working with us; and I for one appreciate it, everybody's work.  Thanks.

MR. DOTSON:  And I want to thank everyone for the support during this very trying time with my family and thank you very much.  

(The meeting was adjourned.) 
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